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Cast of Characters

TRISHA:   21

BARNEY:           50's

 

Place
Coffee shop

Time
Morning
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Setting: The play takes place inside a boutique coffee shop.  There's 
a wall with an assortment of random books on shelves for customers to 
read while sipping their coffee.  The place is kept immaculate with 
colors of blue, white and light gray.  The floors, walls and menu 
sign are all colored in this bright light gray.  Splashes of yellow 
also define the space.  There are plants scattered about and a 
wonderful glass display of different muffins and cakes freshly made 
for purchase.

At Rise:  The play opens up on Barney and Trisha who are on opposite 
sides of a checkout counter.



3.

BARNEY:  I got...another quarter somewhere, just a second...

TRISHA:  It's fine.

BARNEY:  Hold on, I got it in one of my pockets---

TRISHA:  I told you, it's fine.

BARNEY:  You think I can't pay for my coffee?

TRISHA:  I didn't say that.  

BARNEY:  Do I look like a charity case to you?

TRISHA:  No, I, I was only being nice, I mean, it's a freakin' 
quarter.

BARNEY:  Ahhh, but it's money.  You should never take money for 
granted young lady, even if it's a quarter.

BARNEY slaps quarter down on counter.  

BARNEY sits by an empty window seat.

After a moment, TRISHA approaches him from
behind the counter.

TRISHA:  I wasn't trying to insult you.

BARNEY:  You didn't insult me.  You could never insult me.

TRISHA:  Okay, that's the closest I can come to an apology.

BARNEY:  Apology accepted.  

TRISHA frowns.

BARNEY:  I know I dress in old stylish rags, but that's what makes me 
happy.  Don't you believe a person should live their life based on 
what makes them happy?

TRISHA:  So long as you don't bother anybody else.

BARNEY:  Oh, am I bothering you?

TRISHA:  Barney, you bother me every friggin' day.

BARNEY:  So, you are a pretender.  

TRRISHA:  A who?

BARNEY:  You pretend to like me.
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TRISHA:  I don't pretend to like you, I serve you morning coffee, 
it's my job and in this busted job, I have to be nice to all the 
customers because if I'm not, the reign of hell will descend from my 
boss, who is looking for any excuse to fire me.

BARNEY:  Who's your boss?

TRISHA:  Doesn't matter.

BARNEY:  It doesn't?

TRISHA:  It doesn't matter for you to know who she is, okay?

BARNEY:  Fine.  Be that way.

TRISHA:  You are having one of your annoying mornings Barney and to 
be honest I'm not in the mood for it.

BARNEY:  But you still have to be nice to me.

TRISHA growls and goes behind the counter.

She comes back around with a water pitcher.

BARNEY:  I didn't ask for water.

TRISHA:  It's not for you.

TRISHA waters the potted plants.

BARNEY:  Hmm.

TRISHA:  (smiles)  Can I ask you something?

BARNEY:  Go right ahead.

TRISHA:  Why do you come to this place each morning at the same exact 
time, sit at that window for exactly one hour and then disappear 
until the following morning?  Like, what do you do?  Where do you go?

BARNEY:  I ponder.

TRISHA:  About?

BARNEY:  Life.

TRISHA:  So you're philosopher or something?

BARNEY:  Yes.

TRISHA:  (laughs)  No, really, what is it you do?
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BARNEY:  Lots of things, but philosophy is my self-appointed 
profession.

TRISHA:  You're a weird dude.

BARNEY:  Don't believe me?

TRISHA:  I believe you.  Makes sense for you, I guess.  Made any 
discoveries?

BARNEY:  Do you know what I study?

TRISHA:  Nope.

BARNEY:  Human beings.

TRISHA:  Ha!

BARNEY:  I know a lot about you, for instance.

TRISHA:  Me?  How would you know anything about me?

BARNEY:  I've been coming here for months, right?

TRISHA:  Yeah.

BARNEY:  I've had lots of time to observe.

TRISHA:  Is that why you come here, to watch me?  Are you some kind 
of---

BARNEY:  I come here to enjoy the sunlight that beams its light at 
this specific table and warms me up during winter.  I come here 
because I enjoy the bitter cup of coffee you serve.  I come here 
because it is quiet and I can think my own thoughts, BUT, within all 
that, I've been able to observe things about you that are truly 
revealing.

TRISHA:  Revealing?

BARNEY:  Quite.

TRISHA:  Like, what?

BARNEY:  You have no father.  You don't get along with your mother. 
You are lonely.  No friends, no love interests.  You tend to bottle 
your emotions up and imprison yourself with those feelings.  You 
think you will never escape your current state of affairs...

TRISHA:  And you've got all that from me pouring you coffee?

BARNEY nods.
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BARNEY:  How did I do?

TRISHA goes back behind the counter and
puts the pitcher down.  She brings out a pot
of coffee and pours some in BARNEY'S cup.

TRISHA:  I'm impressed by how wrong you are.

BARNEY:  Really?

TRISHA:  Oh, yeah.  

BARNEY:  How so?

TRISHA:  My father is very much alive.  My mother is too and I get 
along with her just fine.  I have a girlfriend who I'm currently 
fighting with and I'm in school studying as an art major.  

BARNEY:  Can't win them all?

TRISHA:  Which tells me you are pretty shitty at your own job.

BARNEY:  ...I guess I am...

TRISHA:  Well, don't get down on yourself.  You aren't a psychic or 
something, right?  You can't expect to be right all the time.

TRISHA goes back behind counter, sets coffee
pot down.

BARNEY:  Thanks for the refill.

TRISHA:  On the house.  (beat)  You know, I'm glad you were wrong 
about me.

BARNEY:  Why's that?

TRISHA:  Cause the Trisha you described would have been a real sad 
case.

BARNEY:  True.  You come off that way.

TRISHA:  Do I?

BARNEY:  That much I know is true.  You give off a sad, defeated sort 
of energy.

TRISHA:  Maybe I live inside my head...anyway it keeps me in control.

BARNEY:  Control?
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TRISHA:  From myself...and others.  I like to think about things too, 
minus the philosophy.  I'm always talking to myself, so much so that 
I thought I had a problem, but then I realized I don't and it's quite 
normal to constantly be in conversation with oneself, as long as I'm 
not in conversation with someone who isn't there, I should be fine. 
But I do go on lengthy talks about virtually everything I encounter. 
I go on long riffs about situations I find myself in.  I'm always 
replaying a scene in my mind, trying to see if it could have played 
it out in a better way...what I could have done differently...sort of 
like combinations in chess, patterns, I do that all the time because 
I learn that way, about people and myself, you know?  And about life, 
that's my biggest tool in the shed...it's how I get through the next 
day but it's also about trying to improve myself, to be better the 
next time I say something or do something in a similar situation...it 
works, for the most part.  You kind of have no choice in the world 
we're living in, if you wanna find some kind of harmony...

BARNEY:  You're no different than me.

TRISHA:  (laughs)  I think we're extremely different, no offense.

BARNEY:  What is it you think I do when I'm thinking?  I play out 
various scenarios, constantly tinkering with the meaning of things, 
trying to dissect life down to its essence..the why's of things, the 
how's...it's all there to be acknowledged.

TRISHA:  But what are you trying to discover?

BARNEY:  The truth of why people behave the way that they do.

TRISHA:  Good luck with that.

BARNEY (smiles):  I will say this, we are our own greatest mystery, 
that much I can say with certainty.

TRISHA:  Makes sense.  I mean, there is space and the universe and 
everything, too.

BARNEY:  Yes, but if we were to ever unlock ourselves, who knows what 
we would find. I believe in the good of mankind.  Call me 
sentimental, but I do, I feel that the more we discover about 
ourselves, the better off this world will become and therefore, so 
will other parts of the universe as we migrate to them.  If they'll 
ever have us.  I mean, we all have a long way to go, don't we?  We're 
trying to connect with other lifeforms outside of our own but we 
haven't yet solved our own puzzles yet...or the right way in which we 
should all connect with each other...but we will, I believe we will.

END OF PLAY


